WINTERBOURNE PARISH COUNCIL

FINANCE & GENERAL PURPOSES COMMITTEE

15 March 2021
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	Following government recommendations regarding COVID-19 this meeting was held remotely. 

In attendance: Cllrs Dyer, Jones, Collins, Whatley and Amos. 
Members of the public Alan Giles, Duncan Porter and Neil Falango.
Apologies for absence – Cllr Hemmings.
Declaration of Interest Under the Localism Act 2011: Cllrs Jones and Labuschagne, South 
Gloucestershire Councillors. 
48.03/21 – Minutes of the Meeting held on the 15 February 2021 and the Clerk’s Report 

The minutes were approved and will be signed when regulations allow. All the items on the Clerk’s report were noted.
Matters Arising
The defibrillator has been fitted outside the Greenfield Centre and registered with South West Ambulance. As it is in front of a parking bay it has been suggested to hatch out the space to allow access to it at all times. Clerk will request handyman to action.
The hedgehog houses have been received and put in place.

The notice board for Hambrook Common has delivered and is ready for installation. 

2 quotes for the work for the resurfacing of the lane by Frenchay Primary School and repair to the parking area by the Church have been received so far. A 3rd site meeting took place on the 15th March and the quotes will be available for the next F&GP Meeting. 

Our handyman has repaired the fence by Tuckett Pond which was damaged by the fallen tree and made good other parts which needed attention. It may need further work done in time but is currently secure enough to keep the cattle in.

He has assessed the areas by the kissing gates which need extra gravel to be put down and will be starting work on the benches next week. The entrance to the kissing gate going into the National Trust field is particularly bad and Clerk will contact National Trust to see if they have any plans to make good the area. 

Clerk has contacted Woodsmoke to request he arranges a meeting with Cllr Watkins to go through the revised specification and submit a revised quote for the Village Hall wall. Cllr Watkins has not been contacted yet so Clerk will remind Woodsmoke.  

A subcommittee to discuss Christmas lights has been set up and is meeting on Friday 19 March.

Wildflower meadow Bristol Road. John Morris and Colin Benson from South Glos Community Spaces met at the site on 5 February to look at the issues regarding the verge.  They confirmed it is quite clearly being used by staff and visitors to the Royal Mail sorting office.  Damage to the verge is quite significant with over 2m of verge being used for parking.  Colin Benson is seeking a solution through the highways team and is obtaining quotes for a number of proposals, including bollards, low fences, kerbs and grasscrete.  As part of any planned works they would need to consult local residents and the Royal Mail Sorting Centre. It would appear about 9 cars park there daily so the Parish Council still feel some extra allocated parking will be the best solution. Clerk will continue to liaise with South Gloucestershire Council. 
Planning Enforcement has advised the investigations are ongoing into 61 Bury Hill and the untidy state of the land. They are still waiting for the outcome of the appeal against the erection of the 2 buildings and want to deal with that together with the other issues. They had not reported the burning of the mattress to Environmental Enforcement. Cllr Watkins will advise the exact location in order for the Clerk to report.
The voluntary team who look after the Recreation Ground are having an ongoing issue with irresponsible owners not picking up their dog’s waste. They work hard to try and maintain a quality playing surface for the Cricket Club. They have asked if the Parish Council are able to help in anyway to put some preventative measures in place. There are already signs in place but they have to be strategically placed out of reach as otherwise they get vandalised. It was suggested it can help to highlight such issues on social media to bring it to everyone’s attention. Also, Clerk will contact the dog warden to see if they have any suggestions of any measures that could be put in place. 
The new waste bin has been installed at the Duck Pond and also the new dog bin on Cleeve Wood Road.

Frome Valley are in their 3rd year of the grass cutting contract. The contract is on the basis of an annual price increase in accordance with RPI. Cllr Brain advised RPI for the year was 1.4% and accordingly a 1.5% increase was agreed. Councillors agreed that Frome Valley carry out a high standard of work in the Parish.   
Grass cutting will be commencing shortly and the Parish Council will look at areas which could be left uncut. Neil Falango who belongs to the Frenchay Residents Association and Frenchay Flora and Fauna group attended the meeting to discuss the draft biodiversity plan he has compiled for areas in Frenchay. Bulbs have been planted in the area and he is looking for some trial areas in Frenchay which can be left uncut. These include the triangle at the top of Frenchay Hill, the embankment by the adopted phone box and part of the verge adjacent to Beckspool Pond. Councillors were impressed with the plan he has put together and welcome residents taking an active role in helping the community. It was concluded that proposals should be put to residents to consider. Some residents like grassed areas to be kept very tidy.The Frenchay Councillors will also look at the areas and consider which ones would be best to trial as no cut areas. Once the Parish Council has taken over Frenchay Parklands there will also be natural areas for the community there.
Thanks were given to Neil Falango and Cllr Watkins who have spruced up the area outside of the Village Hall. 
Several complaints have been received about the condition of the Frome Valley walkway between Damson’s Bridge and Nightingale Bridge. It has been extremely muddy and difficult to navigate. SGC has advised a full audit is being carried out for the Frome valley walkway this year which will provide a priority list of areas which need action. Funding will be sought from WECA and Heritage Lottery. It may be that in the meantime funding can be found for this particular stretch from the Capital Scheme this year.   

The detectorist who has been working in Tuckett Field has asked if he can also search the area between the wall and Beckspool Road.

He has made quite a few finds including a William 111 farthing and Mary Tudor hammered silver groat. He would like to add this to the PAS (Portable Antiquities Scheme) database if we are in agreement and will get them valued when Covid restrictions allow.
Members were in agreement to him searching the area along Beckspool Road and reporting his finds. Cllr Whatley suggested the Museum would be keen to have a temporary exhibition of his finds.  
Clerk has looked at existing noticeboards in Newleaze and Bradley Brook with a view to incorporating reference to Frank Smith. Newleaze has a board which needs tidying up, and a new small board could be installed as well to show the history of Newleaze and the work Frank did. At Monks Pool there is a large wooden sign by the first kissing gate entrance where there is space for some additional information. Councillors were in agreement with this and Clerk will continue to investigate suitable wording and information for the boards.   

The latest FIT payment received was for an amount of £96.19. 
49.03/21 – Grant Applications

The following grant was recommended: 
St John the Baptist Frenchay - £1,500
50.03/21 - Reports from Task Groups:
Frenchay Common and Tuckett Field
Cllr Watkins and the Clerk had a meeting with the Hospital Trust and Frome Valley to look at the trees which need urgent attention and the Trust are arranging for the necessary work to be carried out.

They are also still investigating the ownership and repair of walls which the Parish Council have queried, and the ownership of the land between the fence and the road along the side of Begbrook Park. 

The planning application for phase 3b has still not been received although works are being carried out. 

Certificate A has still not been issued due to the outstanding works. 

South Gloucestershire Council has agreed to pay £10,000 to Frenchay Village Hall towards the cost of a survey to be carried out to identify what needs to be done in repairs. The architect being used is connected to the PCC.     
Winterbourne to include the Recreation Field, Duck Pond and Allotments 
The ramps for the ducks have been fitted at the pond. 

Nothing to report at the Allotments. There have been reports of antisocial behaviour at the Glebe Allotments but not at the Jubilee Allotments although everyone needs to remain vigilant.     
The Dingle and Winterbourne Down
Nothing to report.  

Hambrook and Whiteshill
A gravel path has been put down at the White Horse end of the bridleway in Hambrook which has greatly improved access.
Greenfield Centre
Currently, classes involving children only will be allowed back on 12 April, but other classes not until 17 May. 

A decision has not yet been made around the legislation which allows Parish Councils to meet virtually. The current legislation expires on 6 May.

51.03/21 – A.O.B.
Cllr Kembery thanked Diane for chairing the meeting and wished to pass on best wishes to Cllr Hemmings, as did Cllr Bowles.

Cllr Climmer thanked WEG for the litter pick they did at the weekend, as did B Serjent who was amazed at how many bags of litter were collected. He also advised that there has been vandalism at the back of All Saints Church. This has been reported to the police.

Duncan Porter advised that 42 bags of rubbish were collected in the litter pick last Saturday. This was from Winterbourne, Winterbourne Down, Hambrook and part of Kendleshire. One large bag of aluminium cans that were separated are to be sold to raise money to buy some trees. 

It was noted that a lot of rubbish is put into the big bollards on Cuckoo Lane which are used to block off the roads. These are only partly full of stones and the rest is then filled with rubbish. Cllr Jones will contact South Gloucestershire Council to see if they can fill them completely to stop rubbish being put in them.  
Another hot spot for rubbish is the lay by on Bury Hill and it would appear a dog bin would be well used at the top of Cuckoo Lane. Councillors agreed the Parish Council will always look to provide more bins if they are thought necessary. 

Another litter pick is planned for late summer.
Meeting concluded 8.50 pm 
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